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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed June 12, 2014.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant sustained an injury to his left

shoulder “on or about December 2011.”  The administrative

law judge found that the claimant sustained an injury to his

left shoulder “in the form of an aggravation” on or about

August 8, 2012.  After reviewing the entire record de novo,

the Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a
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compensable injury to his left shoulder on or about August

8, 2012.  The Full Commission finds that the respondent-

employer had knowledge of the injury in accordance with Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-701(Repl. 2002).  The Full Commission finds

that the claimant proved he was entitled to reasonably

necessary medical treatment, and that the claimant proved he

was entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

November 5, 2012 through February 20, 2013.  

I.  HISTORY

Ronald Smith, now age 62, became employed with the

respondents, AFCO Steel, in June 2007.  An administrative

law judge examined the pro se claimant at hearing:

Q.  You filed a claim asserting that you - a date  
          of accident of December 8 of 2011.  So, with that  
          date in mind, what were your job duties back in    
          2011?

A.  I was working in shipping....At this           
          particular time when this incident

happened, myself and another gentleman were        
          working on a trailer....These were plates with     
          studs on them, and they weighed anywhere from 40   
          to 50 pounds up to a hundred and 70-something      
          pounds and they were put on a pallet and placed on

top of the trailer....I was on a ladder and        
          reaching overhead and we were re-stacking these    
          plates....But later on that day, and I figured my  
          shoulder was hurting just because, you know,       
          that’s the natural thing, I was 60 years old.  So, 

you know, I kind of figured, like, it was just one 
          of those things where I probably had a             
          strain....And I suffered with this pain for a      
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          little while until I eventually went to the        
          doctor.  But I went to my own doctor, because I    
          hadn’t filed an accident report.  I thought it was 
          just one of those regular maladies.

According to the record, Dr. David N. Collins provided

a consultation on March 29, 2012:

The patient is a 60-year-old, red-headed patient   
          who reports insidious onset of left shoulder pain  
          of several months duration.  He works a physical   
          job, but a specific event, incident or recurrence  
          is not recalled.  No remote problems, such as      
          fracture or dislocation....The shoulder is stable. 
          Neurovascular is intact.

Plain films show degenerative change at the        
          acromioclavicular joint, minimal enthesopathic     
          change at the greater tuberosity.  No other        
          lesions are observed....

Dr. Collins’ impression was “1.  Left shoulder pain

syndrome, subacromial roughness - subacromial bursitis

versus rotator cuff tear.  2.  Hand pain syndrome,

bilateral, posttraumatic.”  Dr. Collins planned an MRI of

the claimant’s left shoulder, and he advised the claimant to

“Continue present work status.”

The claimant testified that he sustained an injury to

his left shoulder in April 2012.  An MRI of the claimant’s

left shoulder was taken on April 18, 2012:

COMPARISON: Plain films dated 12/19/2011.
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HISTORY: The patient is a 60-year-old male with    
          chronic left shoulder pain.  Rule out              
          pathology....

FINDINGS: The patient demonstrates multiple
moderate degenerative arthrosis of the
acromioclavicular joint with inferior spurring
present....
The patient demonstrates high-grade partial-
thickness intrasubstance tear of the
supraspinatus tendon involving 15 mm in AP
dimension.  There appears to be a small full
thickness component involving approximately 5 to
6 mm in AP dimension.  In addition there is
associated bursal surface fraying of the anterior
aspect of the supraspinatus tendon as well.
There is evidence of edema and minimal fluid
within the subacromial/subdeltoid bursa.  The
infraspinatus tendon also demonstrates bursal
surface fraying of its extreme anterior
margins....The subscapularis demonstrates a
minimal partial-thickness articular surface tear
of the superior-most fibers at the lesser
tuberosity insertion....

Impression: 1.  Mild to moderate DJD of the AC
joint with spurring.  2.  Rotator cuff tears of
the supraspinatus, infraspinatus and
subscapularis as described. 

 
Dr. Karen S. Seale reported on April 26, 2012:

HX: Returns after getting MRI of left shoulder.
MRI interpretation is that of 5-6 mm tear of the
supraspinatus in the AP plane.  Dr. Collins
reviewed the MRI with me today and recognizes the
image as interpreted.
Clinically, symptoms really flared after
repetitive use of shoulder lifting heavy steel
plates overhead, as part of his work with ARCO
steel.  At his age of 60 and his job that requires
heavy lifting, the decision to proceed with
surgery will cause significant hardship.  On the
other hand, if symptoms could be managed non-
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operatively at a level he could live with, he
might be better off without surgery.  In that
case, he understands that he will be at risk for
rupture from small tear to larger one in the event
of trauma or forced movement against resistance.
To that end, Dr. Collins has suggested obtaining
an arthrogram with post injection movement to help
determine whether or not the tear is a small one
or a larger rent.  The results of this will help
determine the need for surgery.

A left shoulder arthrogram was performed on May 21,

2012, with the impression, “Successful left shoulder

arthrogam demonstrating partial thickness articular surface

tears of the supraspinatus and infraspinatus tendons.  No

full-thickness component demonstrated.”  Dr. Seale signed an

addendum on May 21, 2012: “Results from MRI are as follows:

Impression: Successful left shoulder arthrogram

demonstrating partial thickness articular surface tears of

the supraspinatus and infraspinatus tendons.  No full-

thickness component demonstrated.”        

Dr. Mark A. Tait examined the claimant on May 31, 2012:

The patient is a 60-year-old established patient
of our clinic last seen by Dr. Collins for left
shoulder pain of several months duration.  He is a
steel worker, but had no specific trauma and no
remote problems such as fracture or dislocation
and the contralateral shoulder is not pain.  The
pain is worse with use, but does seem to be
slightly improved since last visit and has only
had limited conservative treatment up until this
point. He has no history of significant cervical
spine disorder.  At last visit, patient was found
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on MRI to have partial thickness rotator cuff tear
of the infra and supraspinatus.  An MR arthrogram
was ordered to further delineate the nature of his
tear.  On arthrogram, does not appear to be any
full-thickness component or significant partial-
thickness component of the tear.

Dr. Tait’s impression was “Left shoulder partial

thickness tear of the infra and supraspinatus....At this

point in time, we do not feel that the patient’s partial-

thickness tear is significant enough to warrant surgical

intervention at this time and will likely be helped with

conservative management; therefore, patient was given a

formal Physical Therapy referral today for rotator cuff

strengthening and range of motion exercises.  Patient was

also given an injection of 60 mg Depo-Medrol and 8mL

lidocaine after appropriate consents were obtained....We

will continue with conservative measures and with Physical

Therapy to see if patient has improvement of his left

shoulder pain.”  The claimant received occupational therapy

from June 5, 2012 through June 20, 2012.    

The claimant testified that he sustained another injury

to his left shoulder in August 2012:  “We have some plate

hooks that go - this - the actual incident that I claim,

they have some plate hooks that weigh like 85 pounds a

piece, and I was trying to position these on a plate....I
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was standing on top of the plates like about eight feet in

the air, and I had to reposition it, and when I repositioned

it, the corner of it caught it again and I had to pull it

back up.”

The respondents’ attorney questioned Lisa Jarnigan, the

respondent-employer’s human resource assistant:

Q.  Was there an injury reported to the claimant’s
left shoulder in December of 2011 and April of
2012 or at any point prior to August 8 of 2012?

A.  No.

The administrative law judge questioned Lisa Jarnigan:

Q.  Claimant testified that apparently an injury
was reported as of August 2012?

A.  Yes.

Q.  As a result of that, you sent him to your
designated medical provider?

A.  Yes.

Q.  That being Concentra.  He was seen at
Concentra on two occasions?

A.  Three.  

Q.  Three occasions?  And the injury, by the way,
was left shoulder complaint.  So, at the time that
you received information on it, he had apparently
reported to his supervisor and the appropriate
mechanism in place?

A.  Correct, yes.    
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An MRI of the claimant’s left shoulder was taken on

September 21, 2012:

COMPARISON: Plain films dated 12/19/2011 and
previous MRI dated 04/18/2012.

HISTORY:  The patient is a 60-year-old male who
presents with sudden onset of severe left shoulder
pain.  Rule out acute pathology....

FINDINGS:  The patient once again demonstrates
mild degenerative arthrosis of the
acromioclavicular joint....The patient continues
to exhibit high grade partial thickness tearing of
the supraspinatus tendon and bursal surface
fraying of the infraspinatus tendon as previously
noted.  In comparison to the preceding study this
does not represent a marked interval change.  The
patient continues to exhibit a partial thickness
tear of the subscapularis and the superior-most
fibers. This may be minimally increased in
extent since the prior study measuring 1 cm in
involvement of the superior fibers....The patient
exhibits increased fluid in the joint as well as
the subacromial/subdeltoid bursa.  There continues
to be suggestion of a small full thickness
component involving the supraspinatus tendon
anteriorly.  No significant muscle atrophy is
demonstrated.

Impression: 1.  No significant interval change in
left shoulder MRI since 04/18/12.  Increased
diffusion.

A physician noted on October 9, 2012, “Recently

reinjured left shoulder at work.  WC doctors told was pre-

existing based on MRI.  He continues with pain and recent

MRI confirms no change radiographically.”  The record

indicates that the claimant was seen on or about November 5,
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2012: “Today he reports a 4-6 week reaggravation of L

shoulder while attempting to lift 85 lbs at work.”  The

claimant received a “L shoulder subacromial steroid

injection” on November 5, 2012.    

The claimant signed a Form AR-C, Claim For

Compensation, on November 26, 2012.  It was indicated on the

Accident Information section of the Form AR-C that the Date

of Accident was December 8, 2011, and that the cause of

injury was “Lifting steel plates (120 lbs - 180 lbs) from

awkward position - left shoulder.”  It was also written on

the Form AR-C, “DOI 8-8-12.”

It was noted on February 14, 2013 that the claimant was

“recovering from injury to left shoulder.”      

A pre-hearing order was filed on March 24, 2014.  The

respondents contended, “the claimant did not suffer a

compensable injury to his shoulder.”  An administrative law

judge scheduled a hearing on “compensability (medical and

temporary total benefits) and the motion to dismiss.”  A

hearing was held on April 30, 2014.  At that time, the

claimant contended that he sustained an injury to his left

shoulder, and that “the first incident actually happened in
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April of 2012.”  The respondents’ attorney cross-examined

the claimant:

Q.  So, evidently, there were three incidents?

A.  No, just two.  

Q.  Okay.  So, you’re thinking, maybe, December
11th, and then, August of ‘12?

A.  Yes, it was about that.  

Q.  You mentioned April.  Is there any
significance in April of ‘12?

A.  That was the first time that I think I saw my
doctor on my shoulder injury.

Q.  But you said back in December you had the
initial problem with your shoulder.  So, April is
significant for what reason?

A.  Because I had told the doctor that it happened
about two months prior to my visiting him....

Q.  In late 2011 or early 2012, did you tell one
or more physicians when they were taking history
that you felt like what you were doing was related
to your work or say specifically what had happened
to you?

A.  I told them specifically what had happened,
because it took me a minute to recall where this
could have happened.  You know, because they told
me that - they said, “You have to probably
remember what you did to do that,” and I thought,
and the only thing that I could remember it I had
my hands over my shoulder, and we were lifting
this large amount of weight, and that could have
been the only time that it happened. Other than
that, I had done nothing at home and actually
nothing at work that could have caused that.  
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An administrative law judge filed an opinion on June

12, 2014.  The administrative law judge found, among other

things, that the claimant sustained an injury to his left

shoulder “on or about December 2011" and an “aggravation ...

on or about August 8, 2012.”  The administrative law judge

awarded medical treatment and temporary total disability

benefits.    

The respondents appeal to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Introduction of Evidence

The Workers’ Compensation Commission has broad

discretion with reference to admission of evidence, and our

decision will not be reversed absent a showing of abuse of

discretion.  Brown v. Alabama Elec. Co., 60 Ark. App. 138,

959 S.W.2d 753 (1998).  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-705(a)(Repl.

2002) provides, “(1) In making an investigation or inquiry

or conducting a hearing, the Workers’ Compensation

Commission shall be not bound by technical or statutory

rules of evidence or by technical or formal rules of

procedure, except as provided by this chapter, but may make

such investigation or inquiry, or conduct the hearing, in a

manner as will best ascertain the rights of the parties.”



SMITH - G207477 12

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  The medical records received as a proffer by

the claimant during the hearing are herein designated a part

of the official record as Claimant Exhibit #1, pursuant to

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-705(a)(1).”  The Full Commission

affirms this finding.  The respondents contend that the

medical records proffered by the claimant should not have

been admitted into the record, because said records were not

furnished to the respondents at least seven (7) days prior

to the hearing, in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

705(c)(2)(A)(Repl. 2002).  The Full Commission notes from

the record, however, that the respondents’ evidentiary

exhibit also does not appear to have been provided to the

claimant at least seven days prior to the hearing. 

Respondents’ Exhibit 1, which is Dr. Collins’ March 29, 2012

report, is identical to the Claimant’s Exhibit 1, page 79.   

The Full Commission reiterates that we are directed to

conduct the hearing in a manner as will best ascertain the

rights of the parties.  See Clark v. Peabody Testing Servs.,

265 Ark. 489, 579 S.W.2d 360 (1979).  The Commission should

be more liberal with the admission of evidence rather than

more stringent.  Bryant v. Staffmark, Inc., 76 Ark. App. 64,
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61 S.W.3d 856 (2001).  The admission of evidence, even that

submitted less than seven days prior to the hearing, is at

the discretion of the Commission.  See Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

705(c)(3)(Repl. 2002).  Moreover, all documentary evidence

shall be presented to the Commission “at the initial hearing

on a controverted claim.”  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

705(c)(1)(A)(Repl. 2002).  

The Full Commission therefore affirms the

administrative law judge’s admission of evidence proffered

by both parties in the present claim.  

B.  Compensability

Act 796 of 1993, as codified at Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(Repl. 2002), provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.
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2002).  The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl.

2002).  Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence

having greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan

Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d

252 (2003).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “4.  On or about December 2011, the claimant

sustained an injury to his left shoulder arising out of and

in the course of his employment.  5.  On or about August 8,

2012, the claimant sustained an injury, in the form of an

aggravation of his pre-existing condition, to his left

shoulder arising out of and in the course of his

employment.”  The Full Commission reviews an administrative

law judge’s decision de novo, and it is the duty of the Full

Commission to conduct its own fact-finding independent of

that done by an administrative law judge.  Crawford v. Pace

Indus., 55 Ark. App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727 (1996).  The Full

Commission makes its own findings in accordance with the

preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v.

Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).
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The Full Commission finds that the instant claimant did

not prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he

sustained an accidental injury in December 2011.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i)(Repl. 2002) does not require, as a

prerequisite to compensability, that the claimant identify

the precise time and numerical date upon which an accidental

injury occurred.  Edens v. Superior Marble & Glass, 346 Ark.

487, 58 S.W.3d 369 (2001).  Instead, the statute only

requires that the claimant prove that the occurrence of the

injury is capable of being identified.  Id.

In the present matter, the claimant did not prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he was involved in a

specific incident which was identifiable by time and place

of occurrence in December 2011.  The claimant testified that

“my shoulder was hurting” after lifting at work on or about

December 8, 2011, but the claimant’s testimony did not

describe a specific incident which was identifiable by time

and place of occurrence.  The Full Commission notes Dr.

Collins’ March 29, 2012 report that “a specific event,

incident or recurrence is not recalled.”  There is no

probative evidence before the Commission demonstrating that

the claimant sustained an accidental injury to his left
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shoulder on or about December 8, 2011.  Nor is there any

probative evidence demonstrating that the claimant sustained

an accidental injury to his left shoulder in April 2012.  A

History given on an MRI taken April 18, 2012 revealed

“chronic left shoulder pain” without report of a specific

incident identifiable by time and place of occurrence.  Dr.

Seale’s notes on April 26, 2012 discussed “repetitive use of

shoulder lifting” but did not describe a specific incident

identifiable by time and place of occurrence.  Dr. Tait in

May 2012 reported “no specific trauma” to the claimant’s

left shoulder.  The Full Commission reiterates the language

of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i), “An injury is

“accidental” only if it is caused by a specific incident and

is identifiable by time and place of occurrence.”  The

instant claimant did not prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he sustained a specific incident identifiable

by time and place of occurrence in December 2011 or April

2012.  Therefore, the claimant did not prove that he

sustained a compensable injury to his left shoulder in

December 2011 or April 2012.  

However, the Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved by a preponderance of the evidence that he sustained
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a compensable injury to his left shoulder on or about August

8, 2012.  The claimant’s testimony described an “actual

incident” involving his left shoulder in August 2012, which

incident occurred while he was lifting an 85-pound plate at

work.  Lisa Jarnigan testified that the claimant reported an

accidental injury in August 2012.  The History given in an

MRI taken September 21, 2012 revealed a “sudden onset of

severe left shoulder pain.”  A treating physician reported

in October 2012 that the claimant “recently reinjured left

shoulder at work.”  Another physician noted in November 2012

that the claimant had injured his left shoulder “while

attempting to lift 85 pounds at work.”  The claimant’s Form

AR-C, Claim For Compensation, reported a date of injury of

August 8, 2012.  

The Full Commission finds that the instant claimant

proved by a preponderance of the evidence that he sustained

a compensable injury.  The claimant proved that he sustained

an accidental injury causing physical harm to his left

shoulder.  The claimant proved that the injury arose out of

and in the course of employment, required medical services,

and resulted in disability.  The injury was caused by a

specific incident and was identifiable by time and place of
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occurrence on or about August 8, 2012.  The claimant

established a compensable injury to his left shoulder by

medical evidence supported by objective findings, namely,

the “increased fluid in the joint as well as the

subacromial/subdeltoid bursa” reported in the MRI of the

claimant’s left shoulder taken September 21, 2012.  The Full

Commission finds that the “increased fluid” in the

claimant’s left shoulder was not within the claimant’s

voluntary control and was causally related to the August 8,

2012 accidental injury.  There is no evidence demonstrating

that this objective medical finding was caused by a nonwork-

related pre-existing condition.

In accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-701(Repl.

2002), the record indicates that the respondent-employer had

knowledge of the accidental injury occurring on or about

August 8, 2012.  Lisa Jarnigan, the respondent-employer’s

human resource assistant, plainly testified that an injury

was reported to the employer in August 2012.  Ms. Jarnigan

testified that the respondents arranged at that time for the

claimant to receive medical treatment at Concentra clinic. 

The Full Commission does not affirm the administrative law

judge’s finding that the claimant failed to provide
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statutory notice prior to November 26, 2012.  We therefore

do not affirm the administrative law judge’s finding that

the respondents are not liable for benefits prior to

November 26, 2012.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury to his left shoulder on or about August

8, 2012.  The claimant did not prove that he sustained a

compensable injury to his left shoulder in December 2011 or

April 2012.  The Full Commission finds that the respondent-

employer had knowledge of the August 8, 2012 compensable

injury in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-701(Repl.

2002).  The record indicates that the claimant provided

statutory notice no later than August 2012.  We find that

the current medical treatment of record provided for the

claimant’s left shoulder after August 8, 2012 was reasonably

necessary in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The claimant proved that he remained

within a healing period and was totally incapacitated from

earning wages from November 5, 2012 through February 20,

2013.  The Full Commission therefore finds that the claimant
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proved he was entitled to temporary total disability

benefits from November 5, 2012 through February 20, 2013.    

      

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner
                        

Commissioner McKinney Dissents.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

         I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion finding that the claimant proved by a preponderance

of the evidence that he sustained a compensable left

shoulder injury on August 8, 2012.  My carefully conducted

de novo review of the record reveals that the claimant’s

August, 2012, shoulder complaints were a continuation of

symptoms associated with his pre-existing condition. 

Therefore, the claimant has failed to prove compensability

and compensability should be denied.  Otherwise, I concur

that the claimant has failed to prove that he sustained

compensable shoulder injuries in December, 2011, or in

April, 2012.   
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         The majority reasons that “increased fluid in the

joint as well as the subacromial/subdeltoid bursa” reported

in the MRI of the claimant’s left shoulder taken on

September 21, 2012, was not within the claimant’s voluntary

control, and that this “increased fluid” was causally

related to the reported August 8, 2012, injury. 

Furthermore, the majority states that there is “no evidence

demonstrating that this objective medical finding was caused

by a non-work related pre-existing condition.”  Yet, by the

majority’s own findings regarding the compensability of the

claimant’s prior two alleged injuries, the alleged August 8,

2012, injury could only have been a temporary exacerbation

of his pre-existing condition.  

         None of the recited facts that the majority

considered in this claim with regard to the claimant’s

alleged August 8, 2012, left shoulder injury are erroneous. 

The record demonstrates and the testimony of Ms. Jarnigan

corroborates that the claimant reported an injury caused by

an actual incident that occurred in August of 2012, while he

was lifting an 85-pound plate at work.  The History given in

the claimant’s September MRI report reflects that the

claimant experienced a “sudden onset of severe left shoulder
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pain” as a result of this incident.  Two physicians

subsequently reported that the history given to them by the

claimant was of a re-injury to his left shoulder that

occurred when he was attempting to lift 85 pounds at work. 

And, the claimant’s Form AR-C, Claim for Compensation

reported a date of injury of August 8, 2012.

         I note, however, that the claimant’s September 21,

2012 MRI report stated that the claimant “once again”

demonstrated mild degenerative arthrosis of the

acrimioclavicular joint; the claimant “continued” to exhibit

high grade partial thickness tearing of the supraspinatous

tendon, and; he continued to exhibit bursal surface fraying

of the infraspinatus tendon “as previously noted.” 

Furthermore, this report explicitly stated that as compared

to the claimant’s preceding MRI of April 18, 2012, none of

these findings represented a “marked interval change” in the

claimant’s condition.  Moreover, the same physician who

stated that the claimant had recently re-injured his left

shoulder at work, also stated that workers’ compensation 

doctors were told that the claimant’s condition was pre-

existing based on MRI findings, that the claimant

“continues” to have pain, and that the claimant’s recent MRI
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confirmed “no change radiographically.”  In fact, the only

objective finding reportedly found from the claimant’s

September 21, 2012, MRI study was “increased fluid of the

joint.” While increased fluid may be an objective finding,

this finding, standing alone, does not necessarily prove

compensability. 

         Clearly, the claimant’s September 2012 MRI failed

to support a finding that the claimant had suffered new

injury in August of 2012.  On the contrary.  The claimant’s

September 2012 MRI study confirmed that he had not.  As

increased fluid as noted from the claimant’s September 2012

MRI study was the only objective evidence of any change in

the claimant’s condition from April of 2012, and because it

has been found that the claimant had not sustained a

compensable work-related injury to his left shoulder prior

to that date, but, rather suffered from a pre-existing

condition, it is illogical to conclude that the claimant’s

alleged August 8, 2012, was anything other than a temporary

aggravation of the pre-existing condition.  Therefore, I

must respectfully dissent from the majority opinion finding

that the claimant proved by a preponderance of the evidence

that he sustained a specific incident, work-related injury
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on August 8, 2012.  The objective evidence presented in this

claim simply does not support such a finding.

                                 
                           KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

                       


